Western Coordinating Committee Western Extension Forestry Annual 
Meeting – McMenamin's Edgefield Resort, Troutdale, Oregon
Participants at the meeting 

1. Cindy Miner    PNW Research Station 

2. Sherri Richardson-Dodge – PNW Research Station

3. Steve Ambrose – RM Research Station

4. Robert Wheeler - University of Alaska 

5. Tom DeGomez – University of Arizona

6. Bill Stewart – University of California

7. Bob Sterdevant – Colorado State University
8. Ron Mahoney - University of Idaho
9. Chris Schnepf - University of Idaho
10. Peter Kolb – Montana State University

11. Scott Reed - Oregon State University 

12. Jim Johnson - Oregon State University 

13. Glenn Ahrens - Oregon State University 

14. Jim Reeb - Oregon State University 

15. Nicole Strong - Oregon State University 

16. Brad Withrow-Robinson - Oregon State University 

17. Paul Adams - Oregon State University 

18. Mike Kuhns – Utah State University

19. Dave Baumgartner - Washington State University 

20. Janean Creighton - Washington State University 

21. Don Hanley – Washington State University

No representatives from Nevada, Wyoming, New Mexico, and Hawaii.

 Meeting Minutes
Monday November 17 
8:00 pm - Peter Kolb presented – “German Forestry – Does it really Work” a very informative talk on the forest management style used in Germany. Peter spent half a year in Bavaria on sabbatical leave from MSU studying management systems throughout Germany. He reported that by increasing management they have been able to maximize production. He made comparisons to his home state of Montana which is similar in size and area of forestland. Germany produces ~ twice as much raw timber product than does Montana and they also derive higher value from their timber through value added products for domestic and export markets. He made a strong argument for using German style intensive management for not only increased timber production but also for improving many of the ecosystem services that we value in the United States. 
Tuesday November 18 – 8:00 am to 5:00 pm
Web Based Learning Module - Peter Kolb reported on the ongoing web based learning module project that the WCC took on several years ago. The project has not been completed because he still needs input from many of the states in the western region. He still needs basic forest type and area information for CO, NV, CA, WY, NM, UT, HI and AZ. Action Item: Peter will send out a request to the outstanding states for this information. The state representatives at the meeting agreed to provide the information to Peter in a timely manner.
Climate Publication - In 2007 it was agreed upon by the WCC to produce a report for the WCC website on the current state of information on how climate change has or may in the future affect forests in the west. Bill Stewart was to lead a team of Tom DeGomez and Ron Mahoney to prepare draft of the publication for our 2008 meeting. Bill reported on the research he has conducted in the past year in preparation for the production of the publication. He expressed frustration at the size and scope of the project and the rapidly changing nature of the information that would be in the publication. He outlined the many sections that a publication of this nature would contain. It was suggested that the publication be broken up into many small sections and that each of the sections be approached separately so that products could be produced in a shorter period of time than one large document. Action Items: Bill will produce a list of topics (section headings) for the publication ranking the topics from least to most controversial in nature. We would then begin with the least controversial topics and produce publications on those topics. Where possible we will use/borrow publications that have been produced by others. It was recommended that the five publications from Arizona Extension on forests and climate change be reviewed for potential use or modification for the WCC website. Tom will pass the five Arizona publications on to Bill and Ron for their potential use/modification. 
Review the MOU with Western USFS Research Stations - Steve Ambrose presented the basics of the MOU between the WCC and the western USFS research stations. He reminded us that the purpose of the MOU “is to get the results of credible non-biased research into the hands of many clientele groups, some of which overlap.  As a result, there are opportunities for us to work together to create a compatible process for achieving this purpose.” He feels that we still have tremendous potential to accomplish great things in this arena. Action Items:  
Western Forest Link - Steve Ambrose proposed that a joint newsletter be written by the WCC and the western USFS research stations. He handed out a draft/mockup of the potential publication. It was received with enthusiasm by the group. He volunteered the editorial/graphic arts resources at the RMRS to begin production of the newsletter. It was suggested that a mechanism be developed by which articles could be peer reviewed so as to elevate the publication in the eyes of, in particular, promotion and tenure committees. Action Item: Steve will request from the WCC and the three stations articles that may be put into the publication. 
Guidelines for multi-state committees – Eric Norland outlined the importance of multi-state committees such as WCC. At present multi-state Extension committees in forestry are rare and that the WCC is an example of how states can work together. He emphasized the benefits of working as a WCC and how our reports on progress make a difference with state Extension directors and on a national level. Regional committees are one way to show that the states are working across state lines. 
Review of WCC charge, past commitments and the future of the WCC – The charter for the WCC was extended for one year beyond the sunset date of September 30, 2008. We now have to either renew the WCC for another six years or let the organization as presently constituted sunset. Scott Reed outlined the purpose for forming the WCC which had its roots in the Western Extension Regional Forestry Project and a white paper written May 3, 2002 by Extension leaders from Oregon, Alaska, and Colorado. The group felt that a regional organization could bring multiple benefits to the region. He then led a discussion on the current relevance of the WCC. This discussion was lively and many were able to express their opinions on the value of the WCC to their states. A major theme discussed was whether the red tape involved in maintaining the WCC was worth the effort and whether we could accomplish the same outcomes by reforming into a more loosely organized committee. This discussion led to deciding on one of four options: 1.) let the agreement sunset and thus disband the group; 2.) renew the agreement for another six years; 3.) renew the agreement with modifications; 4.) morph into another organization. Option three was chosen and we made minor modifications to WCC1003 charter to be resubmitted in June 2009 for renewal of the WCC1003. Action Items: Tom DeGomez will send an updated version of the WCC1003 charter to the members for approval. Tom will continue as the chair for one more yearly cycle and Peter Kolb was named as vice-chair and will take over as chair at the end of the next annual meeting. The next annual meeting will be in Montana, the site and dates will be selected by Peter. 
A succession planning program - “Ties to the Land” - Brad Withrow-Robinson presented the basic outline of a program that is being used in Oregon and other states to help landowners plan for their heirs to take over management of their forest, farm or other land based resource. He introduced us to the video based program that has proven successful in Oregon. The program can be facilitated by a wide range of individuals with a basic natural resource background. Action Item: Those from the WCC interested in using this program in their state should contact Brad to receive the training materials. If there is enough interest a regional effort to train us could be provided. 
Community Planning Program & Climate Change - Bob Wheeler discussed his educational program on climate change.  He has worked extensively with the North Star Borough in the Fairbanks Alaska area to develop educational materials to educate his clients on various aspects of climate change and its effects on natural resources and how changes to the natural resource base effects economic expansion, tourism and other aspects of community development. Action Item: Anyone interested in developing a similar program in their state should contact Bob.
eXtension Climate Change CoP - Eric Norland organized a meeting in Washington, DC with members of the national eXtension team and representatives of the USFS. Tom DeGomez represented WCC at the meeting on a phone connection. The representatives from eXtension explained how eXtension is functioning with communities of practice (CoP’s) to bring information to a web based format. USFS is interested in disseminating climate change information and was interested in a potential joint project with WCC to develop a CoP for climate change and forests. Action Item: WCC needs to maintain lines of communication with USFS on this issue.
What are land owner needs for information on climate change - Cindy Miner and Janean Creighton – A needs assessment is planned with funding from the PNW to determine the perceptions, understanding, and educational needs of private forest landowners in the Pacific and Inland Northwest regarding the impacts of global climate change (GCC) on western forests. The information gathered will be used to inform the development of a regional extension and technology transfer program addressing GCC relative to the target audience.  Janean Creighton of WSU will be the co-PI along with Cinday Miner from the PNW.  This needs assessment will provide natural resource educators with the information necessary to design and implement effective education and outreach programs targeted towards family forests in the west that will facilitate sustainable forest management practices under changing forest conditions.

USFS climate change website development - Cindy Miner and Janean Creighton introduced the WCC to the new USFS climate change reference website which is titled the “Climate Change Resource Center” the URL for the site is http://www.fs.fed.us/ccrc/. The website has 22 discipline topics that can be accessed. Each topic area has an introduction and a bibliography of recommended readings for those wanting additional information on the topic area of their choice. In addition to the 22 topic there are two additional pages that have basic information on climate change and management options

Working relations between CSU and RMRS – The mountain pine beetle outbreak in Colorado has precipitated a need for outreach information that went beyond the standard material available to Bob Sturtevant. Bob requested the assistance of the RMRS to provide materials that could be used to convince landowners of proper control and prevention techniques. Bob is working with Steve Ambrose to access RMRS researchers to provide the educational materials needed to address the problem. 
2010 ANREP National Meeting at University of Alaska-Fairbanks: What’s WCC’s role – Bob Wheeler is the site coordinator/host for the 2010 ANREP meeting that has been designated for UA-Fairbanks. Bob is hoping that members of the WCC will be supportive of the effort that will be needed to host the meeting.
Wednesday November 19, 2008, 8:00 am to 3:30 pm
Wind River Experimental Forest Gifford Pinchot National Forest - Crane lifts, old-growth ecosystems in a managed context, and ground installation tours— USFS PNW research scientists Ken Bible, Rick Meinzer, Todd Wilson and Matt Schroeder explained the research that is ongoing in conjunction with the plots that surround the 250 foot tall canopy crane stationed within a stand of old growth Douglas-fir.
Overview of Forest Service Experimental Forests and the Wind River Experimental Forest - Todd Wilson outlined recent research from the Wind River Experimental Forest.
Canopy Research - Rick Meinzer discussed his research on soil, water and plant relations as it relates to tree height.
Mixed species arboretum tour – A field tour of the arboretum was conducted.
